FIRST MEETING

I first met the Mitchell family in March 2000, when Euan - Jaynie & Willie’s elder son - was due to start school. As part of our induction programme, we visit the children and their families in the secure environment of their own home, and an interesting visit, it was, too! The purpose of the visit was to meet Euan, and give him the chance to meet me - which is exactly what happened. Upon leaving the house, I did what I always do, and that was to jot down a few first impressions about the child, and in Euan’s case, I wrote, ‘bright, articulate & confident.’ However, I then did something I don’t normally do and that was make a comment about the sibling - ‘have never seen a 3 year-old do a jigsaw like that!’ In the short space of time that we had been at the Mitchell home, I had seen Ross do an alphabet jigsaw back-to-front, upside down, and face down! Jaynie had obviously seen me watching Ross and told me about the fascination he had with letters, numbers and patterns, and that he had been diagnosed as having autism. This meant little to me - not little in that it didn’t matter, but I knew very little about autism. None of the training I had had at Moray House in the 1980’s mentioned autism, and, at the time, the term ‘social inclusion’ was unheard of. But, as I’ve mentioned, it was Euan I was there to see - and a lot of water would be passing under the proverbial bridge before then. Anyway, thought I, in my ignorance - and you’ll be hearing a lot about that, I assure you! - Surely Ross couldn’t possibly cope in mainstream!!

THE DECISION

Our decision to send Ross to mainstream was not one that was taken lightly! I knew that we were pushing boundaries and would be moving a lot of people out of their comfort zones. After completing partners in policymaking and hearing what was going on around the world, and also from people who had been through the “special“ system how excluded they felt, I desperately wanted to have a future for Ross that didn’t involve him being bussed out of his community. 

Our resolve was strengthen more, when on collecting Euan one day from school, he said “ I can’t wait for Ross to come to school” I asked why and Euan explained to me that he had had his first school photo taken that day, and all the children get to go and collect their little brothers and sisters from their classes to get their picture taken together, and he couldn’t wait until it was his turn to do that.....this was no longer just about Ross, and his right to a good education, this was also about his brothers right to have the ordinary things in life happen to him. I want to say at this point that I will be doing very little of the talking today (did I hear a sigh of relief come from the people that know me!) I think it’s much more important that you hear from Rae, as we do not get the opportunity to hear such an honest reflection of inclusion in a Scottish primary school, often enough.
ENROLMENT 

In January, of last year, Ross was enrolled at Dykesmains to begin his primary education in August of the same year. To say this caused ripples of concern within the ‘establishment’ would be an understatement - it was a tidal wave that enveloped me. I was terrified! Of what, though? A four-year old child whom I had met only briefly two years previously? No! His mother and father, who were fighting for what they believed was the best thing for him? No! The label ‘autism’? If I’m honest, then yes, probably. They say ignorance is bliss - well, in my case it was NOT bliss - it was terrifying! I knew absolutely nothing about autism - not one solitary thing. And another thing that spooked me were the words, which reverberated around me - ‘how on earth will you cope?’....’in a class of 30?’.....’Will you get support?’ Quite simply I didn’t know. 

THE VISITS

About a month later, I was sent on a fact-finding mission! Cover was provided for me to have three days out of school, during which time I was to visit a range of units, classes and schools where children with autism were, and are, being taught. I went with no preconceived ideas, and I can and will say, hand on heart, that I left with no preconceived ideas of what was coming my way in August. I was, however, extremely confused! 

I had learned a lot, and yet, the expertise, knowledge and confidence of the people I had met left me feeling inadequate and perhaps more fearful. Why? To me, my ignorance was becoming more obvious. I hasten to add, not one teacher I had met had been negative about the situation. They were full of words of advice, which documents, reports and books to read, addresses and websites where I could get information and advice. However, nothing I had seen could be compared to the situation I was going to be in. None had been a mainstream setting. These were small classes - with a maximum of 8 children and at least 3 adults in each class. I was heading to a class of 30 children, some Nursery Nurse time, and, as yet, no definite confirmation that I would be given full-time support for Ross.

HOME VISIT 

About a month later, we were out on home visits again, and this time I was visiting Ross at home. Again, we were welcomed into the Mitchell home. This time I said not a word. I watched, fascinated, as Ross played a maths programme on the computer did a jigsaw and formed words with letters on the carpet. And what struck me at that point in time - and I feel, the crux of the matter -was that I did not know how to communicate with this child!! For the first time I had a real sense of panic as the reality of the situation hit me - how could I fulfil this child’s basic right to a good education if I couldn’t communicate with him? The feelings I referred to earlier had all been about me - me, me, me! And this, I realised was not about me. It was about Ross. 

The feelings I had on this day were of anxiety, I knew that everyone was anxious at having Ross in school, but I was anxious simply about whether they would like my son, or not
PRE-SCAT
The next event was the pre-SCAT meeting. There is not a lot I really wish to say about that meeting - 3 things only. Firstly, it highlighted the importance of getting to know Ross, not his ‘label’, and secondly, the importance of honesty amongst everyone working together for the good of the child. And finally, being open to change - no matter how radical it may seem. As we left the meeting, Jaynie, who was always aware of my worries said to me, “It’ll be a challenge! You can do it.” My reply was, and still would be, “Yes, but every Primary 1 class is a challenge.” And it is. I strongly believe this. But I understand now what she meant - the most challenging challenge of my career! 

Through out all of this I have held the belief that you don’t need to be a special schoolteacher to teach Ross, but you do need to be a good teacher, and you need access to expertise at certain times. I knew that Rae was a good teacher because she had taught our older son Euan, I also knew she would be honest, and that she had a good sense of humour, an absolute non-negotiable for teaching Ross I reckoned.
INDUCTION
I think the most disastrous part of the induction programme was the school visits. Each year, the children are invited up to the school every Wednesday in May for about an hour at a time. The purpose, of course, is to give them a flavour of what school would be like - Ross did not like the taste!!! It was all far too much for him - and it is only with hindsight that I see the way we should have gone. Instead of having all of the children in together, we should have broken from the norm, and had the children in smaller groups - okay, it would have meant them being in school for less time but really no-one would have suffered, and it would have been better for not only Ross, but others, too, who were overwhelmed by the whole experience. I won’t go into each visit in detail - that would be too painful - although I can laugh - a little - at it now! Suffice to say, it was a nightmare for all involved. What had I expected? Who knows!!! BUT - we live and learn - I’ve said that a lot this year!!

These inductions were very different for me, to the ones when Euan was starting. I remember being pleased that Rae had organised dot to dots for Ross and thinking, she’s listened and is adapting, I know this might seem a tiny thing to some people, but it meant so much to me, to feel you have been listened to is something I had rarely felt up until then. But, again my over whelming thoughts were simply do they like my boy
PREPARATION
This was the stage that list making kicked in! I’m a list sort of person! Right - down to business! What did I need?

I needed PECS’s training, I needed resources, and I needed support - a named person. I needed to get to know this person and he or she needed to get to know me. And most importantly we needed to get to know the child. I went on and on and on..... And guess what? I got it! Well, most of it, and certainly more than I had hoped. The PECS training course ran for three days in Edinburgh, and as a result of that, North Ayrshire provided the funding for all the resources needed to get PECS up and running. As well as that, class cover was provided 1 day a week for 6 weeks, to enable me to have time with Ross, as well as preparation of resources. Unfortunately, although we were informed that there would probably be classroom assistance, the person could not be named, but I felt my confidence growing, with the knowledge that I would not be alone. I was also provided with a huge array of books, all of which are much more interesting and informative now that I know more about autism, but at the time, they rekindled the feelings of dread which I had been feeling for some time. 

Ross did come up to the school, once a week for about an hour at a time. So did the Speech Therapist, who had been working with Ross since his diagnosis. She led the sessions, based around PECS sessions, and this helped greatly, although there were still niggling doubts about how this was going to work in a class of 30!

The only other thing to be done before the end of the session was to increase the size of the Primary 1 base. Dykesmains is an open-plan school - with generous proportions and a huge open area. But gone are the days of huge classrooms for all. I had approached my head teacher about somehow extending the base I was then working in. It had been sufficient for the class at the time - 22 children - but not only were there to be another 8 children and possibly another adult in there, specific areas for specific purposes were needed too, as well as an area where Ross could withdraw to, if he so wished. Initially, this would have eaten up the empty bay, used by all, but due to staffing cuts, we were to have 4 instead of 5 classes ‘down the wee end’, so the last two days of term were spent moving the boundaries, and I had almost twice as much space as I had ever had before.

What Rae has omitted to say at this point is that Ross learnt to use PECS during this time. 3 one-hour sessions with a mainstream teacher and he was more interested than he had been in the previous three years. I was amazed, again it confirmed to me that this was absolutely possible, and I even started to relax a little.
THE HOLIDAYS

At the beginning of the summer holidays, I had to take stock and address the ‘issues’ I had. The last term had taken its toll on me. I had spent many hours and sleepless nights worrying about how I was going to cope, and my Depute Head had spoken to me several times about her concerns for my health. I had started to see everything as a ‘problem’, I was having trouble sleeping, I had lost almost a stone in weight and it was all getting out of hand.  My sense of humour had disappeared, and my family were living with a neurotic, crabbit witch. I needed a break and I knew that unless I drew up my own ‘action plan’, I would achieve nothing. So, whilst everyone was celebrating the beginning of the school holiday, I hid myself away and wrote down the issues I had to deal with and the solutions to these issues. Another list!! It took me until 4 o’clock the following morning, but it helped enormously.

There had been many, many questions which I so needed the answers to, such as:

What will I do if Ross won’t sit still?

What will I do if Ross hits or bites someone?

What will I do if Ross runs out the class?

What will I do if I don’t have help?

What will I do if Ross isn’t toilet-trained?

What will I do if other children start copying displays of ‘challenging behaviour”?

What will I do if I can’t find a way to get him to sit down and listen?

What will I do if I lose it completely?

What will I do if the other children can’t learn because of the distractions caused by Ross?

What will I do if I fail - not just Ross, but the other children in the class too?

What will I do if the children don’t make the progress I expect them to?

The list went on and on and on, but I had one answer that fitted them all - wait and see!!

I had spent months worrying about legitimate things, which may or may not happen! Okay, some of them definitely would happen, but it wouldn’t be the first time I had coped with the unexpected.

And I then settled down to enjoy my summer break - starting with a little glass of tonic!

THE FIRST TERM

Now, I know that everyone in the teaching profession comments on how quickly these weeks pass, after looking forward to them for so long, too!! But never has a summer passed as quickly as last year’s!

Before I knew it, day 1 of the new session had arrived. I had met Margaret, the classroom assistant who was to be working with me for the next year and I had our Nursery Nurse allocated to me every morning for the first six weeks, then 2 mornings a week after that, until October. 

Parents and children arrived. And in the years I’ve taught Primary 1’s, I’ve seen it all. We’ve had cameras, video cameras, parents in tears, children in tears, clinging onto legs, whole families accompanying the naturally anxious child, and even on one occasion, a child being sick into the nearest sink! But, never have I seen as nervous a parent as Jaynie. For the first time, I was getting a glimpse of what an ordeal this was for her. And to see the dream become reality was something I challenge anyone to put into words.

I cried that morning getting Ross ready for school, I had tried to prepare myself and thought of all the things that would set me off, I never for a moment thought it would be the grey school socks! We had worked so hard towards this day, 2yrs it had taken us to convince the people around us it could happen, we were finally there, and I didn’t want him to go, I just wanted to keep him home and safe! What did give me comfort was that in other local authorities around Scotland there were other mums like me going through the same thing, Diane with Alan, and Eileen with Anthony, to name a couple, different children, different labels, but the same situation. I don’t remember much else about that day, I think I was in such a state, but I do remember going home and being physically sick!

THE REALITY

The first week or two were full of challenges. Ross came into school happily, but was reluctant to sit down for any longer than a minute. It is important with a new class to establish a routine as quickly as possible, especially first thing in the morning, and this was extremely difficult. Ross’s behaviour was distracting - both to myself and the other children in the class. He would constantly stand up and jump about, all the time making a high-pitched singing noise. When I read stories, he would often come and stand in front of the book and try to take it from me. As the children were introduced to set activities, he would throw them away or push them off the table. Also, there was no tolerance to others round about him - he would scream at them, push them away, hit them or on occasion, bite them. A difficult time, indeed. 

The first change I made was to the first-thing-in-the-morning routine. Like most things that have worked this year, it wasn’t planned - it was inspired by desperation! 

By interspersing the early routine with songs and nursery rhymes, some with actions, gradually Ross was able to sit for slightly longer each time. As the time increased, I decreased the number of songs and rhymes, until, after about a month, Ross could comfortably sit for as long as ten or fifteen minutes, whilst we had registration, news time and a chat about what the day held. Please do not think that I am saying it worked all the time, and that from that moment on there were no problems. Initially I was wary of telling Ross to sit down - Margaret, my significant other in the class, would often withdraw him when his reactions were ‘challenging’. But, gradually, as my confidence grew, I said firmly, ‘Sit down, Ross’ and although he didn’t often like it, he gradually realised I meant business. Initially, he would scream at me - rage, I think!  - but sit down, then it changed to a grumble and a shout, then he quite simply sat down!

Another issue I had to address was the usual reminders in a P 1 class - ‘face me, please’, ‘turn round and pay attention’, you know the sort of thing! Ross NEVER faced me, and as I was unsure of his aural skills at this time, I found it very difficult to cope with this. It was only after a week or two, having watched him closely at music and assemblies, that I noticed, he did the same there, and I’d to push away preconceived ideas that all children had to be watching to listen - now I know in fact that when Ross is listening, he faces away!

Activities were the next hurdle we faced. There were certain activities Ross was quite happy to do, most of them involving letters and numbers, but gradually more formal activities/work had to be introduced. Again, I had to establish a routine for all the children, and I had to train them to collect jotters, materials, etc. from certain places as well as putting them away afterwards. I also had to build up a programme of work for the morning, and believe me, it can be a tricky business with thirty 4 & 5 year olds!! This certainly doesn’t happen overnight, but with the help of Margaret and Margaret - the second one is our Nursery nurse  - we managed to establish a routine. Ross, and a few others, needed a lot of support, but by constantly changing roles, and withdrawing groups to start basic reading and number skills, whilst encouraging social interaction amongst the others, the class began to settle. Before long, we had oral number, number formation, number games and written work happening. We quickly established reading groups, listening tapes, associated worksheets and word checks. Our synthetic phonics multi-sensory approach was soon up and running - rotational group activities, as well as handwriting. And after many discussions with the O.T., who tried her very hardest to explain the ‘sensory’ issues, I decided the easiest way to provide Ross with the necessary sensory input was to give it to all of the children! It quickly became an integral part of our morning’s routine - in fact, the children love it, constantly adding their own little bits. As we roll our heads, there is a chorus of ‘Watch your head doesn’t fall off!’ 

It was only as this settling happened that I felt up to tackling the next challenge - and this, I stress most strongly, is an ongoing one. Teaching Ross to tolerate others round about him. There has, over the year, been much input. We’ve tried many, many strategies - Ross and 2 adults, Ross and two adults and another child, Ross and 1 adult and two other children, - but the moment we withdrew the adult from the group, it did and still does fall to pieces. On saying that, if he is completely engrossed in something, and there is another child nearby with a different activity, Ross will tolerate that. However, if that same child tries to help or join in with no adult intervention, there is often a physical and verbal reaction. So, during term 1, and even now, in term 4, there was and remains an adult constantly there at times like that. Whilst the answer on how to make this breakthrough evades me at the moment, the penny will drop - hopefully in the not too distant future.

In amongst this first term, there was a review, to, strangely enough, review the situation. I was still full of questions, but one which I felt was fundamental to my job as an educator, and which strangely enough, had never been asked, was the question of expectations - expectations of the psychologists, education authority and the parents. What exactly were the educational expectations for Ross? It seemed no one had any answers. Initially, I was misunderstood. We want him to settle into school, we want him to be happy, we want him to mix with other children in the class.......yes, and so did I - but I wanted this for every child in my class, not just Ross. But, with the other children in the class I had educational expectations, as well. I knew what my targets were, and the expectations I had for each and every one of them - except Ross. Surely he wasn’t just here to twiddle his thumbs! I’m aware that may sound flippant, or even harsh, but I was aware I was dealing with an intelligent little boy who just happened to have communication difficulties. Like every teacher, the length and breadth of Scotland, I know what happens when bright children are not challenged. Once I had explained myself again, and there were still no real answers, I realised it was because, quite simply, no one knew the answer. There was no similar situation, there could be no comparison, it hadn’t happened before, so, the bottom line was, it was up to me!

As term 1 came to an end, I couldn’t quite believe the changes. There were still many instances of challenging behaviour, noisy days and bad moods, but the good outweighed the bad, and there was true inclusion - we hadn’t cracked all of the issues, but we had come a long way. I also realised the changes in my own teaching style. Initially, I had wondered how I would get Ross to adapt to the way I taught - how naive was that!! It was only looking back that I realised that I had changed the way I taught - or perhaps I should say enhanced. The majority of children learn in much the same way - Ross doesn’t. So, I had to add other ways of teaching, and of course, there were other children in my class who benefited from this as well. I became much more ‘kinetic’, and I reinforced a lot of what I was saying not only with actions, but also with the written word. I kept strictly to my timetable, and I became much more adept at finding alternative methods of doing something, very quickly - needs must!

I was starting relax more at this time as I saw the people in the school become more confident in dealing with Ross, and he was getting homework, again a very simple thing. Euan and Ross sitting at the dinning room table taking turns with their reading, Euan saying he remembered having the book Ross was reading, very ordinary, but it has always been the ordinary that has made us strive for inclusion
TERMS 2 & 3

The next stepping-stone was a full school day, 5 days a week. And, with a term under my belt, I made subtle changes to the weekly timetable before the term began. I knew when the ST and OT would be in school, and I tried to work my timetable to ensure Ross wouldn’t be missing what was of most benefit to him - structured activities, Let’s Move, oral maths, handwriting. Also, there wouldn’t be the nursery nurse input I had had in term 1. 

But, the fear of the unknown and my inability to cope was diminishing. When problems arose, I was able to act quickly - take a step back and come up with an alternate approach. I was by no means an expert, but I had developed skills and was always willing to listen. The partnership between parent and teacher continued to be an honest one, with give and take both ways - without this, I feel sure, the situation would not have worked.

These terms passed, with improvements in behaviour and task completion. However, it was becoming clear to me that I did not have the expertise to use PECS, which had been moderately successful until Christmas, but had frittered away after that. I knew the theory, and I had the handbook close at hand, but I was coming up against real problems in a real mainstream class of 30 children, with a real little boy who had no real desire to use it. 

Thankfully, we had a visit from Mary Schuh, a leading light on social inclusion, and she joined us in the class for a morning. I was keen to get impartial advice and we loved having her in the class. And she gave me such useful, basic recommendations that its almost embarrassing that someone had to point them out to me! 

Firstly, she was immediately aware that Ross had no way of communicating ‘yes’ and ‘no’. If he had that, she felt sure the screaming and raging would stop. Also, rather than giving him magnetic letters and board, it would be easier for Ross to use a marker and white-board. Duh!! She was full of words of encouragement, and I could easily have spent the rest of the day chatting to her. Her positive and common sense approach made me sit back and take a good look at myself - how could I have missed the obvious? The only thing that made me feel marginally better was that Jaynie hadn’t thought of it either!!

And I’ve spent every day since her visit both thanking her - and cursing her. ‘Ross, come and sit down.’ Reply - “NO!” ‘Ross, come for reading.’ Reply - “NO!” ‘Ross, eat your lunch.’ Reply - “NO!” - etc., etc., etc.!! 

I now had a full day to myself, what would I do with all the time? Those of you who know me, will know that I have filled my days supporting other families, to try to affect changes in their lives as positive as ours, we must continue to make ordinary things happen to our children, so that one day they will have ordinary lives, not special ones.

Some of the extraordinarily ordinary things that have happen to Ross since going to Dykesmains Primary are 

Being in the school nativity play and sitting still for over 30 minutes, I still think super glue was involved, but Rae is denying it!

Getting a head teachers award for reading

Getting valentine cards, Euan thought this was so uncool, and couldn’t understand why I was bubbling

Having a birthday party with is classmates.

Children saying hello to him even although he doesn’t always respond

And of course his school photograph with his big brother

THE HERE & NOW

I would love to say it has continued on such a positive note since then. However, several factors, I feel contributed to make that not so. Two weeks before Easter, Ross was not well - colds, cough, upset tummy, and he was off school, at school, and off school. Then we had our Easter break. First week back we had an election day, plus an in-service day. Then a Monday holiday. And the following weeks have been a nightmare. Ross’s behaviour became extremely challenging. All of a sudden, everything we had been working towards, steps forward and expectations flew right out the window. He became very aggressive for no apparent reason, lashing out in many ways at anyone near him. We couldn’t take our eyes off him, for fear of what would happen next, and any attempts at learning filled him with rage. On several occasions, Jaynie was phoned. I was unable to cope with this behaviour - no one in school could help me, and I was worried that someone was going to be badly injured. Children, and adults, were being hurt by a child who couldn’t tell us what was wrong - we needed advice from somewhere - anywhere, but in the mean time the only thing I could do was let Jaynie know what was happening. 

The bottom line was that, despite the best efforts of the school, there seemed to be no alternative but to get on with it. And I am sorry, but that is not good enough. If children with special needs are to be included in mainstream schools, the necessary support network must be there; otherwise it will all come tumbling down. Yes, there is full-time classroom support for Ross, yes, there is a qualified teacher, yes, there is OT for an hour a week and ST for an hour a week, and yes, there are regular reviews. BUT - and it’s a big but - there was no one there to help me when I needed help, concerning this unacceptable behaviour.  I was also responsible for a class of another 29 children. I needed real, solid advice, strategies to try - anything. And I got nothing. Jaynie was in a state - Margaret and I were exhausted, and several children from my absolutely fantastic class were suddenly - for the first time - wary of being anywhere near Ross.  

And we wonder why inclusion so often fails!! Why others tut and say it can’t be done. I am no expert in social inclusion, budgets, autism - but I care about Ross and every child in my class very much indeed. I want it to work, and so do the other children in my class - although they don’t know it!!! And not only have Ross’s peers been important - mine have too. I have also had tremendous support and encouragement from my Head Teacher and Depute Head Teacher - and most importantly my colleagues, especially those working in the lower end of the school.  

One of my main concerns about this year was that the other children in my class would suffer - I’d have less time to spend with the whole class, they would be distracted, they wouldn’t be able to concentrate, and so on and so on. How wrong was I!! Many of the children came from nursery with Ross, and these children knew Ross. Yes, half a dozen were distracted by his behaviour initially - for a week at the most. And whilst I was concerned that they wouldn’t include him, it didn’t occur to me that they would be as protective. As we tried to encourage independence, they did things for him when I wasn’t looking. When Ross hit or tried to bite, they gave me reason upon reason to explain why it had happened - in fact, they also tried to cover for him - ‘shh!shh! Don’t tell Mrs. Knox - it was an accident’! When the Depute took them for environmental studies, or a supply teacher was in to cover, they went to great lengths to explain that it wasn’t any fault of this person that Ross was upset - it’s just that Ross is used to Mrs. Knox.  As I encouraged Ross to empty his school bag, and put it and his jacket away, the children were subtly doing it for him - and I had to handle the situation very carefully. Yes, we want to help, but Ross can do it himself, and he needs to be able to do it by himself! They are a fantastic class. And I can’t say why. It could be a hundred different reasons, all with their own variables. But I will say this for them. They have taken Ross to their hearts, and I hope and pray that the success and learning experiences of this year are built on as Ross continues through Dykesmains Primary School. 

As Rae said the last few weeks have been difficult. We have school that is determined to make this work, parents determined to make this work, and a class of 5year olds growing up not realising they are part of something that is extraordinary. Having had a taste of just how ordinary Ross’s life can be, I will do everything in my power to keep it ordinary
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UPDATE – MARCH 2004

Ross is now more than half way through his primary 2 at Dykesmains Primary.

Are there still ups and downs? Absolutely!! But I have to say mostly up’s, we are often met at the door by Ross’s Class room assistant to tell us what a wonderful day he’s had. I no longer gulp when the phone goes and answer anxiously in case it’s the school. The partnership between ourselves, and the school, I believe is the key and it continues to be an open and honest one.

Ross is doing really well in maths, and is trying really hard to speak, he has already achieved more at the age of six than some professionals told us he would in his whole life.

I am so glad we followed our hearts, ignored the doubters, and surrounded ourselves with people that believed it was possible. 

I would never tell another parent this has been easy, but I would always tell them it has been completely worth it!

